



# The nuclearisation of the Russian Arctic: new reactors, new risks

EURO-ATLANTIC SECURITY  
POLICY BRIEF

**Sherri Goodman and Katarina Kertysova**

**June 2020**

**The European Leadership Network (ELN) is an independent, non-partisan, pan-European NGO with a network of nearly 200 past, present and future European leaders working to provide practical real-world solutions to political and security challenges.**

### **About the authors**

**Sherri Goodman** is a Senior Fellow at the Woodrow Wilson International Center's Polar Institute and Environmental Change & Security Program, as well as a Senior Strategist at the Center for Climate & Security. She is the Secretary General of the International Military Council on Climate & Security (IMCCS), representing over 35 military and national security organizations across the globe.

**Katarina Kertysova** is a Policy Fellow at the European Leadership Network (ELN) and a Wilson Center Global Fellow. She works on issues pertaining to arms control, Russia-West relations, Arctic security, and climate-nuclear nexus. Katarina is a member of the Younger Generation Leaders Network on Euro-Atlantic Security (YGLN).

Published by the European Leadership Network, June 2020

European Leadership Network (ELN)  
100 Black Prince Road  
London, UK, SE1 7SJ

@theELN

[europeanleadershipnetwork.org](http://europeanleadershipnetwork.org)

Published under the Creative Commons Attribution-ShareAlike 4.0  
© The ELN 2020

The opinions articulated in this report represent the views of the author, and do not necessarily reflect the position of the European Leadership Network or any of its members. The ELN's aim is to encourage debates that will help develop Europe's capacity to address pressing foreign, defence, and security challenges.

Support for this publication was provided by a grant from Carnegie Corporation of New York.

## Introduction

While the world focuses on managing the consequences of novel coronavirus, other global risks warrant political attention. As the sea ice retreats and the permafrost collapses due to climate change, the growing nuclearisation of the Russian Arctic should be high on this list.

The largest concentration of nuclear installations – both civilian and military – is in Northern Russia. During the Cold War, the Soviet Union kept a significant portion of its nuclear-weapons arsenal in the Arctic, carried out extensive nuclear weapons testing at Novaya Zemlya, and used its waters as nuclear dump sites.<sup>1</sup> Russia's inability to effectively deal with this nuclear legacy created the potential for an environmental catastrophe and became a major post-Cold War challenge.<sup>2</sup> During the period 1996-2006, defence agencies of the United States and Norway – later joined by the United Kingdom – worked with Russia to jointly manage transboundary radioactive waste issues under the aegis of the Arctic Military Environmental Cooperation (AMEC) program.<sup>3</sup>

Today, almost three decades after the international cleanup started, a new generation of nuclear reactors are coming to the Arctic. In 2019, *The Independent Barents Observer* reported that there are 39 nuclear-powered vessels or installations in the Russian Arctic, with a total of 62 reactors.<sup>4</sup>

This is set to increase considerably over the next 15 years. According to some estimates, the Russian Arctic will constitute the most nuclearised waters on the planet by 2035.<sup>5</sup>

**According to some estimates, the Russian Arctic will constitute the most nuclearised waters on the planet by 2035.**

Russia's poor record on nuclear management, coupled with insufficient emergency preparedness capabilities in the Arctic, raises safety concerns. These include potential incidents involving nuclear contamination, which could severely harm the Arctic marine environment and population alike, and pose a serious threat to Russia, Europe, and potentially the United States. We should not wait to put in place early warning and transparency mechanisms that reduce the risks of a dangerous nuclear incident in the Arctic.

## ‘Nuclearisation’ of Russian Arctic in recent years

In 2018, the Russian government assigned the management of the Northern Sea Route (NSR) to state-owned nuclear corporation Rosatom.<sup>6</sup> With Rosatom in charge, there has been a greater prioritisation of using nuclear power for shipping, infrastructure development, and the extraction of natural resources in the Russian Arctic.<sup>7</sup>

Russia’s first **floating nuclear power plant**, the Akademik Lomonosov, was deployed in 2019 in Pevek to provide clean energy to people and businesses across the Chukotka region.<sup>8</sup> Rosatom sees this as a pilot project and hopes to deploy a fleet of such units in Russia, and to export this technology abroad.<sup>9</sup>

Only five **nuclear-powered icebreakers** exist in the world and they all belong to Rosatom.<sup>10</sup> By 2035, Russia’s Arctic fleet is expected to operate at least 13 heavy-duty icebreakers, nine of which will be nuclear powered.<sup>11</sup> In addition to crashing the ice to enable passage along the NSR, the nuclear-powered ‘50 Years of Victory’ also serves as a North Pole expedition cruise for high paying travellers.<sup>12</sup> Three such voyages were initially planned for the summer of 2020 but were cancelled.

Russia is also increasing the number of **nuclear-powered submarines**. The Northern Fleet’s submarine force currently consists of 32 vessels.<sup>13</sup> By 2027, ten Borei-class (or fourth-generation ballistic missile) submarines will be built and commissioned, half of which will serve in the Northern Fleet. In addition, five Yasen-class submarines will be deployed with the Northern Fleet.<sup>14</sup>

Not only are the *numbers* increasing but the *levels* of submarine activity are also growing. As Thomas Nilsen of the Barents Observer points out, “tensions between Russia and NATO have led to more sailings with reactor-powered submarines, especially in the Norwegian, Barents- and White Seas, but also under the ice in the high Arctic.”<sup>15</sup> Given the growing submarine activity, the more tensions rise, the more likely submarine accidents will be.

Moreover, Russia continues to use the Arctic as a **testing site**, most recently for its new nuclear-powered cruise-missile and underwater drones.<sup>16</sup> This Autumn, the Arctic waters will be used to test-launch the nuclear-powered Poseidon underwater device – dubbed the ‘doomsday drone’.<sup>17</sup>

In addition to increasing the number of reactors, by 2030 the Russian government intends to lift several

pieces of **radioactive debris** from the seabed, including the K-159 and the K-27 nuclear submarines, for decommissioning and long-term storage.<sup>18</sup> Although the cleanup is hailed as an important first step to reduce risks from potential radioactive contamination of the marine environment, Ingar Amundsen of the Norwegian Radiation and Nuclear Safety Authority warned that an accident during a lifting operation could release more radiation into the environment.<sup>19</sup> Conducting a risk assessment is important for Russia to minimize these risks.

**From the Chernobyl disaster in 1986 to the Kursk submarine sinking in 2000, Russia's nuclear safety record leaves much to be desired. Last year alone, two deadly nuclear power accidents occurred in the Russian Arctic.**

## Russia's past and present nuclear practices

Russia has demonstrated that it has the technical know-how for operating in Arctic conditions. However, its poor record for nuclear safety coupled with the increasing number of reactors in the Russian Arctic has raised alarm among other Arctic states and environmental groups.

From the Chernobyl disaster in 1986 to the Kursk submarine sinking in 2000, Russia's nuclear safety record leaves much to be desired. Last year alone, two deadly nuclear power accidents occurred in the Russian Arctic. In July 2019, a fire broke out on the special-purpose nuclear-powered submarine Losharik, killing 14 sailors.<sup>20</sup> One month later an explosion offshore of the Nyonoksa missile site left five Russian nuclear scientists dead and three injured. The explosion is believed to have been linked to the failed Skyfall missile test.<sup>21</sup>

In these instances and in other cases, Russia withheld critical incident information about the severity and extent of radioactive contamination in an attempt to evade accountability.<sup>22</sup> Although Russia had signed a joint notification agreement on reporting nuclear accidents with Norway, it did not provide an immediate alert to the Norwegian Radiation and Nuclear Safety Authority about a nuclear

incident in the Barents Sea when the Losharik incident occurred.<sup>23</sup> The official Russian news agency TASS reported the accident the following day without specifying that the submarine was nuclear-powered.<sup>24</sup>

Another issue concerns the provision of radiation data. Soon after the Skyfall explosion in August last year, Russian radiation monitoring stations nearest to Nyongksa went offline. When questioned, Russia argued that the transmission of data from its radiation stations to the nuclear test ban monitoring organisation, the Comprehensive Test Ban Treaty Organisation (CTBTO), was voluntary and that the incident was not a matter for the CTBTO.<sup>25</sup> This fueled suspicion that the radiation could have been heavier than what was officially reported.

## What keeps us up at night

There is a long list of potential incidents that involve the possible release of radioactive material in the Russian Arctic. Four are highlighted here. At the top of the list is the safety of the **nuclear floating station**, the Akademik Lomonosov. Although Rosatom insists the plant is 'virtually unsinkable',<sup>26</sup> environmentalists fear that it could be tossed by waves in storms, become steerless if the mooring breaks, or hit an iceberg and sink, causing substantial

contamination.<sup>27</sup> Rising storm intensity, fueled by warming oceans, heightens some of these risks. Concerns have also been raised about the lack of regulatory oversight of the plant's construction, testing, fueling and its transport from the home port to Pevek.<sup>28</sup>

Yet the riskiest operations take place within the city limits of Murmansk. When not operating in ice-covered waters, icebreakers are docked in the Rosatomflot's **service base in Murmansk**, where all fresh and spent nuclear fuel is transported to and from.<sup>29</sup> Service ships storing spent nuclear fuel from the fleet of nuclear icebreakers are also berthed there.<sup>30</sup> "An accident which releases radioactivity could reach densely populated areas in Murmansk long before anyone manages to trigger the emergency evacuation alarm," warns Thomas Nilsen.<sup>31</sup>

The third risk is linked to a **potential nuclear shipping incident**. Expanding LNG exports from the Yamal Peninsula have been accompanied by a large increase in nuclear-powered icebreaker escorts.<sup>32</sup> In 2019, nuclear-powered icebreakers accompanied a total of 510 vessels, an increase of 54 percent compared to 2018.<sup>33</sup> With global warming, regular commercial shipping in the Arctic will increase the likelihood of accidents triggered by extreme weather and climate events, such as stronger winds, storms, and higher waves. One plausible incident scenario involves a collision of a foreign-owned

LNG tanker and Russian nuclear-powered icebreaker escort in a winter storm, with a serious potential for release of radioactive contaminants.<sup>34</sup> The recent oil spill in Norilsk, caused by the erosion of the surrounding permafrost, illustrates the considerable risks that increasing economic activity can have on the regional environment, as well as the catastrophic effect climate change is having in the Arctic.<sup>35</sup> Ecological issues can, in turn, accelerate disease spread and have detrimental effects on human health.

Moreover, given the increased levels of submarine activity in the Barents Sea – by both Russia and NATO member states – **a serious incident or accident involving nuclear-powered submarines or military vessels carrying nuclear weapons** is practically unavoidable. One only needs to recall the 2009 collision of French and British submarines in the Atlantic, which raised questions about the safety of ballistic missile submarines patrolling the oceans while hiding their position.<sup>36</sup> While a submarine accident in the deep ocean arguably carries fewer risks – owing to the massive dilution of radioactivity – a submarine collision in the shallow waters of the Barents Sea is an unknown scenario with potentially disastrous consequences.

The presence of radiological and nuclear material poses a serious threat to the Arctic marine environment and industries, including fisheries and local food sources.<sup>37</sup> Fishing is one of the most important industries in the

Arctic, representing large shares of gross domestic product (GDP) in some countries (e.g. 8,1% in Iceland).<sup>38</sup> In the case of Norway, a big share of exports come from the Arctic in the form of seafood. Any rumour of leaking spent fuel – let alone an actual nuclear incident – could be devastating to the country's market and seafood sales.<sup>39</sup> These and other concerns have prompted Norway and other Arctic states to cooperate with Russia in the field of nuclear and radiation safety.

The above-mentioned risks are further compounded by the fact that the Arctic currently lacks multiple facets of both operational and research infrastructure that is needed to provide key elements of both short and long-term response to a major nuclear release incident.<sup>40</sup>

**The presence of radiological and nuclear material poses a serious threat to the Arctic marine environment and industries, including fisheries and local food sources.**

## Recommendations

Russia's historically lax safety practices, combined with its growing Arctic ambitions, could lead to dangerous outcomes. Nuclear accident risks in an increasingly ice-free yet treacherous Arctic are real. One need only look at the Fukushima disaster in Japan, accompanied by extraordinary lack of government transparency, to understand the risks of placing sizable nuclear reactors in the proximity of water.

During the Cold War, when US/NATO and Soviet/Russian nuclear forces were on high alert for possible nuclear attacks, and tensions between the two sides were as high as they are today, transparency and confidence-building measures (TCBMs) helped reduce risk of miscalculation, escalation of a crisis, and enabled a modicum of necessary early warning information to be shared among the parties.<sup>41</sup> Think of the red 'hotline' phone that used to adorn the desks of Presidents Reagan and Brezhnev.<sup>42</sup> Today, in an era where we again face low levels of trust, disinformation, and poor communication among the key actors in the region, new types of TCBMs could be useful.

There are a number of measures that can help mitigate both civilian and military dangers involving nuclear reactors:

**Today, in an era where we again face low levels of trust, disinformation, and poor communication among the key actors in the region, new types of transparency and confidence-building measures could be useful.**

1. First, the Arctic states, as well as the International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA), have a responsibility to anticipate and adequately prepare for intersecting climate and nuclear risks.<sup>43</sup> Due to a lack of modelling and analysis capability, awareness of the potential hazards in Arctic waters has not been sufficient to catalyse better global governance to prepare for and prevent those risks. Capabilities for measuring and predicting changing Arctic ocean currents and atmospheric circulation patterns are extremely limited at present which severely impedes situational awareness and incident response

decisions.<sup>44</sup> Therefore, connecting environmental and safety agencies with technology communities and conducting much-needed research could help improve surveillance, data collection, radiation detection, and the overall understanding of where wind and water currents could potentially carry contaminants in the event of a major radioactive release.

2. Second, existing agreements need to be strengthened or supplemented. Russia is party to the IAEA Convention on Early Notification of a Nuclear Accident, which applies to nuclear accidents that result in “international transboundary release” of radioactive material that could be of “radiological safety significance” for another state.<sup>45</sup> Any accident that meets those conditions *must* be reported – be it civilian or military. Russia is also a signatory to the IAEA Convention on Nuclear Safety, which addresses the safety of land-based nuclear reactors.<sup>46</sup> While the Convention excludes military and marine power reactors, its applicability to transportable and floating nuclear power plants needs to be clarified.<sup>47</sup>
3. Third, there is a need for strategic engagement with Russia to minimise nuclear risks in the Arctic. The establishment of a dedicated expert group on nuclear emergencies within the Arctic Council in December

last year constitutes a step in the right direction.<sup>48</sup> The group brings together experts from all eight Arctic states in order to advance emergency prevention, preparedness and response capabilities among the Arctic states in the event of radiological and nuclear incidents.<sup>49</sup>

## Creating a military Code of Conduct for the Arctic, and including Russia, is the best way forward.

4. Fourth, to address the risks of unintended *military* incidents involving nuclear weapons, it is important to define what is deemed tolerable and acceptable military practice in the region and what is not. Creating a military Code of Conduct for the Arctic, and including Russia, is the best way forward.<sup>50</sup> In addition, a separate TCBM agreement involving all Arctic states could be negotiated. Such an agreement could build on the principles embodied in the Open Skies Treaty, the Vienna Document 2011, the Incidents at Sea (INCSEA) Agreement, the Agreement on Prevention of Dangerous Military

Activities (DMA), and other CBM agreements that are intended to reduce the risks of conflict arising from failure of communication, misunderstanding, and lack of mutual transparency.<sup>51</sup> The agreement could eventually open to all states that conduct shipping and air operations in the Arctic.

5. Fifth, in addition to information and knowledge sharing, it is important for Arctic states to identify preparedness and response arrangements and capabilities that are needed in the Arctic. Coordination and joint planning for response to nuclear emergencies is essential, much like the work of the Arctic Coast Guard Forum (ACGF) to plan for oil spills, search and rescue, and non-nuclear shipping incidents. A legally binding Arctic Council cooperation agreement on radiation emergencies – modelled on existing agreements on oil pollution and search and rescue – could open the door for multinational exercises, better exchange of information, and plans for coordinated response in the event of maritime radiological and nuclear accidents.<sup>52</sup>

Each of these measures would build confidence among the Arctic and other nations that nuclear shipping and operating risks will be identified and limited to the extent possible.

## **Blurring the line between civilian and military reactors will prove especially problematic with regard to civilian oversight and bonafide safety or risk analysis.**

Russia is increasing its Arctic nuclear capabilities with little regard to managing the potential dangers. The matter is further complicated by the dual-use nature of capabilities and technologies that are being deployed in the region.<sup>53</sup> Blurring the line between civilian and military reactors will prove especially problematic with regard to civilian oversight and bonafide safety or risk analysis. The expression that “no plan survives contact with reality” does not mean that good planning is not worth the effort. Given the growing risks of nuclear incidents in the Russian Arctic, efforts should be redoubled to develop confidence-building measures to limit them.

# Endnotes

1. Peter Laurence, 'Russia Explores Old Nuclear Waste Dumps in Arctic', BBC News, 25 January 2013, <https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-europe-21119774>.
2. Oleg Bukharin and Joshua Handler, 'Russian Nuclear-powered Submarine Decommissioning', *Science & Global Security* 5, no. 2 (1995): 245–71, <https://doi.org/10.1080/08929889508426424>.
3. Sherri Goodman, 'Changing Climates for Arctic Security', *The Wilson Quarterly*, 2017, <https://www.wilsonquarterly.com/quarterly/into-the-arctic/changing-climates-for-arctic-security/>.
4. Thomas Nilsen, 'Nuclear Reactors in Arctic Russia: Scenario 2035' (The Barents Observer, June 2019), [https://thebarentsobserver.com/sites/default/files/atom-rapport\\_barents\\_observer\\_1.pdf](https://thebarentsobserver.com/sites/default/files/atom-rapport_barents_observer_1.pdf).
5. Nilsen.
6. 'Росатом Может Приступить к Управлению Севморпутем в Первом Квартале 2019 Года', TASS, 6 August 2018, <https://tass.ru/ekonomika/5431971/amp>; Nastassia Astrasheuskaya, 'Russia Gives Nuclear Group Control of Arctic Sea Route', Financial Times, 13 December 2018, <https://www.ft.com/content/b5dc9c38-fd56-11e8-aebf-99e208d3e521>.
7. Nilsen, 'Nuclear Reactors in Arctic Russia: Scenario 2035', 32.
8. 'First-of-a-Kind Floating Nuclear Power Unit Akademik Lomonosov Leaves Murmansk for Pevek', Rosatom, 23 August 2019, <https://www.rosatom.ru/en/press-centre/news/first-of-a-kind-floating-nuclear-power-unit-akademik-lomonosov-leaves-murmansk-for-pevek/>.
9. 'Europe's Nuclear Energy Debate', EuropeanCEO, 29 January 2020, <https://www.europeanceo.com/home/featured/europes-nuclear-energy-debate/>.
10. The 'Yamal', the '50 Let Pobedy', the 'Taymyr', the 'Vaygach', and the 'Arktika', which will be commissioned this Autumn. In addition, the nuclear icebreaker fleet includes the icebreaking carrier and container ship the 'Sevmorput'. See 'The Nuclear Icebreaker Fleet', Rosatom, n.d., <https://rosatom.ru/en/rosatom-group/the-nuclear-icebreaker-fleet/>; 'Nuclear Powered Icebreaker "Arktika" Built in St. Petersburg to Be Put into Operation in Autumn', St. Petersburg TV channel, 19 June 2020, <https://topspb.tv/en/news/2020/06/19/nuclear-powered-icebreaker-arktika-built-st-petersburg-be-put-operation-autumn/>.
11. Reuters, 'Russia Launches the First Ship in Its Powerful New Series of Nuclear Icebreakers', Arctic Today, 28 May 2019, <https://www.arctictoday.com/russia-launches-the-first-ship-in-its-powerful-new-series-of-nuclear-icebreakers/>.
12. 'North Pole Icebreaker Cruise', Polar Cruises, accessed 16 June 2020, <https://www.polarcruises.com/arctic/ships/icebreaker/50-years-victory-p-arctic/north-pole-icebreaker-cruise>.
13. In 2019, there were 31 vessels. This figure includes the SSBM Knyaz Vladimir, which was transferred to the Northern Fleet in May 2020. See Nilsen, 'Nuclear Reactors in Arctic Russia: Scenario 2035', 11; Thomas Nilsen, 'Sevmash Shipyard Handed over SSBN «Knyaz Vladimir» to Northern Fleet', The Barents Observer, 1 June 2020, <https://thebarentsobserver.com/en/security/2020/06/sevmash-shipyard-handed-over-ssbn-knyaz-vladimir-northern-fleet>.
14. Atle Staalesen, 'Navy Confirms 5 New Attack Submarines Will Sail for Northern Fleet', The Barents Observer, 3 April 2020, <https://thebarentsobserver.com/en/security/2020/04/navy-confirms-5-new-attack-submarines-will-sail-northern-fleet>.
15. Thomas Nilsen, 'Arctic Council Creates New Expert Group on Nuclear Emergencies', The Barents Observer, 11 December 2019, <https://thebarentsobserver.com/en/arctic/2019/12/arctic-council-creates-new-expert-group-nuclear-emergencies>.
16. Nilsen.
17. 'Russia's "Doomsday Drone" Prepares for Testing', The Moscow Times, 26 May 2020, <https://www.themoscowtimes.com/2020/05/26/russias-doomsday-drone-prepares-for-testing-a70386>.

18. Mike Eckel, 'Deep Trouble: Russia Finally Moves To Raise Radioactive Debris From Arctic Waters', Radio Free Europe (RFERL), 29 May 2020, <https://www.rferl.org/a/russia-finally-moves-to-raise-radioactive-debris-from-arctic-waters/30640975.html>.
19. Eckel.
20. James Glanz and Thomas Nilsen, 'A Deep-Diving Sub. A Deadly Fire. And Russia's Secret Undersea Agenda', The New York Times, 20 April 2020, <https://www.nytimes.com/2020/04/20/world/europe/russian-submarine-fire-losharik.html?auth=login-email&login=email&referringSource=articleShare>.
21. Henry Foy, 'Mystery Surrounds Explosion at Russia Military Site', Financial Times, 16 August 2019, <https://www.ft.com/content/584bccbc-bea6-11e9-b350-db00d509634e>.
22. Sherri Goodman, 'Testimony of Sherri Goodman Before the United States Senate: Expanding Opportunities, Challenges, and Threats in the Arctic: A Focus on the US Coast Guard Arctic Strategic Outlook' (United States Senate, 12 December 2019), <https://www.commerce.senate.gov/services/files/913118B4-0C4C-4FAD-96BE-711441470E94>.
23. Glanz and Nilsen, 'A Deep-Diving Sub. A Deadly Fire. And Russia's Secret Undersea Agenda'.
24. Glanz and Nilsen.
25. Russian Nuclear Accident: Medics Fear "Radioactive Patients", BBC News, 23 August 2019, <https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-europe-49432681>; 'В МИД РФ Назвали Добровольной Передачу Данных Со Станций Мониторинга Радиации', Interfax, 20 August 2019, <https://www.interfax.ru/russia/673331>.
26. Charles Digges, 'Russia's Floating Nuclear Plant Arrives in Pevek', The Maritime Executive, 10 September 2019, <https://www.maritime-executive.com/editorials/russia-s-floating-nuclear-plant-arrives-in-pevek>.
27. Eric Adams, 'Russia Floats New Nuclear Power Station - and New Risks', Popular Science, 15 June 2018, <https://www.popsci.com/russian-nuclear-power-station-academik-lomonosov/>.
28. Adams.
29. William C. Potter and Cristina Hansell, eds., *The Global Politics of Combating Nuclear Terrorism: A Supply-Side Approach* (London: Routledge, 2009), 131.
30. Thomas Nilsen, 'Nuclear Safety Expert Says It's Time to Consider Moving Risky Icebreaker Operations out of Murmansk', The Barents Observer, 13 March 2019, <https://thebarentsobserver.com/en/2019/03/nuclear-safety-expert-says-high-time-consider-moving-risky-icebreaker-operations-out>.
31. Nilsen.
32. Atle Staalesen, 'Nuclear Icebreaker Escorts on the Northern Sea Route Went up 54 Percent in 2019', Arctic Today, 15 January 2020, <https://www.arctictoday.com/nuclear-icebreaker-escorts-on-the-northern-sea-route-went-up-54-percent-in-2019/>.
33. Atle Staalesen, 'Nuclear Icebreaker Escorts up 54%', The Barents Observer, 15 January 2020, <https://thebarentsobserver.com/en/arctic/2020/01/icebreaker-escort-54>.
34. Sherri Goodman et al., 'Inclusive Planning for Changing Arctic Futures: Demonstrating a Scenario-Based Discussion' (Arctic Futures 2050 Conference, Washington, D.C., 2019), <https://councilonstrategicrisks.org/2019/09/19/planning-for-a-changing-arctic-a-scenario-based-discussion-paper/>.
35. Marc Lanteigne, 'Cracks in the Façade? An Oil Spill Adds to Russia's Arctic Woes', Over the Circle (blog), 7 June 2020, <https://overthecircle.com/2020/06/07/cracks-in-the-facade-an-oil-spill-adds-to-russias-arctic-woes/>.
36. John F. Burns, 'French and British Submarines Collide', *The New York Times*, 16 February 2009, <https://www.nytimes.com/2009/02/17/world/europe/17submarine.html>.
37. 'EPPR ARCSAFE: Summary Status Report' (Arctic Council, 2019)

38. 'Icelandic Fisheries: Icelandic Fishing Industry in Numbers' (Promote Iceland, January 2018), <https://www.iceland.is/files/icelandic-fish-press-kit-jan-2018.pdf>; Max Troell et al., 'Seafood from a Changing Arctic', *Ambio*, no. 46 (2017): 368–86, <https://doi.org/10.1007/s13280-017-0954-2>.
39. Charles Digges, 'Arctic Frontiers Forum Totes up Russia's Northern Nuclear Hazards', Bellona, 30 January 2018, <https://bellona.org/news/nuclear-issues/2018-01-arctic-frontiers-forum-totes-up-russias-northern-nuclear-hazards>.
40. Goodman et al., 'Inclusive Planning for Changing Arctic Futures: Demonstrating a Scenario-Based Discussion'.
41. 'Report on Arctic Policy' (Washington, D.C.: International Security Advisory Board (ISAB), 21 September 2016), 34–35, <https://2009-2017.state.gov/documents/organization/262585.pdf>.
42. Steven F. Hayward, *The Age of Reagan: The Conservative Counterrevolution: 1980-1989* (New York: Three Rivers Press, 2010).
43. See for example Christine Parthemore, Francesco Femia, and Caitlin Werrell, 'The Global Responsibility to Prepare for Intersecting Climate and Nuclear Risks', *Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists* 74, no. 6 (2 November 2018): 374–78, <https://doi.org/10.1080/00963402.2018.1533186>; Caitlin Werrell and Francesco Femia, 'R2P2: The Responsibility To Prepare and Prevent' (The Center for Climate and Security, October 2019), <https://climateandsecurity.org/the-responsibility-to-prepare-and-prevent-a-climate-security-governance-framework-for-the-21st-century/>.
44. Goodman et al., 'Inclusive Planning for Changing Arctic Futures: Demonstrating a Scenario-Based Discussion'.
45. 'Convention on Early Notification of a Nuclear Accident' (International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA), 18 November 1986), <https://www.iaea.org/sites/default/files/infocirc335.pdf>.
46. Nuclear installation under the convention means any land-based civil nuclear power plant including storage, handling and treatment facilities for radioactive materials located on the same site and directly related to the operation of a nuclear power plant. See Elli Louka, *Nuclear Weapons, Justice and the Law* (Cheltenham: Edward Elgar, 2012), 259.
47. Mikhail N. Lysenko, Veronika M. Bedenko, and Ferenc (Jacob) Dalnoki-Veress, 'International Legal Regulations of Floating Nuclear Power Plants: Problems and Prospects', *Moscow Journal of International Law*, no. 3 (2019): 63.
48. Nilsen, 'Arctic Council Creates New Expert Group on Nuclear Emergencies'.
49. Emergency Prevention, Preparedness and Response (EPPR), 'Radiation (RAD) Expert Group Mandate', Arctic Council, December 2019, <https://oaarchive.arctic-council.org/handle/11374/2443>.
50. Duncan Depledge et al., 'Why We Need to Talk about Military Activity in the Arctic: Towards an Arctic Military Code of Conduct', 2019, <https://arcticyearbook.com/arctic-yearbook/2019/2019-briefing-notes/328-why-we-need-to-talk-about-military-activity-in-the-arctic-towards-an-arctic-military-code-of-conduct>.
51. 'Report on Arctic Policy'.
52. Thomas Nilsen, 'Arctic Countries Step up Nuclear Accident Preparedness', The Barents Observer, 30 June 2019, <https://thebarentsobserver.com/en/node/5536>.
53. Mathieu Boulègue and Katarina Kertysova, 'Arctic Development Reflects Russia's Thorny Civil-Military Relations', *The Russia File* (blog), 6 May 2020, <https://www.wilsoncenter.org/blog-post/arctic-development-reflects-russias-thorny-civil-military-relations>.



**EUROPEAN  
LEADERSHIP  
NETWORK**

European Leadership Network  
100 Black Prince Road  
London, UK, SE1 7SJ

[secretariat@europeanleadershipnetwork.org](mailto:secretariat@europeanleadershipnetwork.org)  
+44 (0)203 176 2555  
[@theELN](https://www.theELN.org)  
[europeanleadershipnetwork.org](http://europeanleadershipnetwork.org)